DATE: Monday 5th June, 2006

NAME: [Name Withheld]
ADDRESS: [Details removed]
SUBMISSION TO THE SAME SEX=SAME ENTITLEMENTS INQUIRY.

Dear HREOC,

Thank you for the opportunity to make a public submission to the National Inquiry into Discrimination against People in Same Sex Relationships:

Financial and Work-Related Entitlements and Benefits - and thank you for extending the deadline for making such submissions.

I am a 47year old transgender, lesbian engineer. I transitioned around 12 years ago, and have been employed in the same position for 22 years (ie, more time as female than as male). I am in a stable, committed relationship, and have been for six years now. Although I have no children myself, I am an active step-parent for my partner's adult children, and am accepted as a grandmother by her grandchildren. My partner has been disabled at a relatively early age through arthritis, and her children light-heartedly refer to giving Mothers Day presents to Mum and Mum's Mum - the latter being myself, as I look after my partner because of her health problems. (I wonder how many heterosexual relationships would have lasted through the trials and tests we have experienced.)

On "Black Friday", when the Howard Government and Labor opposition banned same sex marriage, one of my step-children was particularly distressed. As my partner and I had had a commitment ceremony, which we referred to as a marriage - knowing that it was not legally recognised as such, she was under the impression that out loving, stable and committed relationship had been made illegal. This, and the heightened activities of bigots following that ban is a clear indication of the dangers inherent in active discrimination.

However, there is a more subtle danger that comes with living on the receiving end of discrimination: despair. My partner refuses to even attempt to have me receive any of her superannuation in the event of her death (which is a matter we have had to discuss seriously, because of her health problems) directed to me, as she feels the attitude of discrimination will make it impossible for me to get anything.

There are other, well documented health effects that result from living with discrimination. The Victorian Gay and Lesbian Rights Lobby has documented some of these in their excellent report "Enough Is Enough", and Roberta Perkins' PhD thesis, "HIV/AIDS Needs of Transgender People" documented the effects of dealing with discrimination, including having to move interstate and incidences of risk taking behaviour. The LGBTI communities are well aware of the effects of internalised homophobia and transphobia, incidences of suicide and both active and passive self harm or risk taking. I would imagine that PFLAG has made some poignant submissions about those who are left behind after suicide. I count myself extremely lucky that only two LGBTI people I have known personally have committed suicide (one was a very close friend who gassed herself in a car; [details removed].

I had thought for several years that this might have been three, but the third friend turned out to have been living on the streets after a resurgence of a drug problem caused by an assault (which we considered an attempted murder) which she was having problems coping with (she talked to me of having flashbacks before she disappeared).

There is another example of discrimination which arises out of the currently seriously flawed basis for recognising the transition of transgender people:

unnecessary or undesirable reassignment surgeries. I have had no regrets or doubts about my surgery whatsoever, but apparently 1 to 2% of people do.

More fundamentally, there are serious question marks about the place of surgery in gender identity and transgender life. Basing recognition on irreversibility of transition, rather than surgery, would remedy much of these problems. (Please feel free to contact either myself or organisations such as TransGender Victoria should this issue not be clear to you.)

Another aspect of this which is related to Federal law is that trans people who are married at the time of transition have been compelled to obtain divorces. A number of these couples actually wish to stay together, which has made this particularly distressing.

Changing the basis of marriage to have no reference whatsoever to sex or gender would be one of the most powerful, efficient, effective and quickest means of redressing the wrongs that are currently being committed against LGBTI people. However, given the history of both the current Federal Government and the opposition on "same sex marriage", it may be that the second rate, slower, more tedious but pragmatic step of attempting to redefine terms such as 'spouse', 'partner' 'dependent' , 'family' and 'couple' to include same sex/gender partners (and the wording MUST be inclusive of various combinations of transgender people) will have to do as an intermediate, achievable step (which will not stop us lobbying - that will only happen when circumstances exist which are TRULY equitable).

What is also required is a fundamental recognition of the need to protect people, whether they are in relationships or not, from discrimination AS A MATTER OF FUNDAMENTAL PRINCIPLE. Not all LGBTI people are in relationships, just as not all heterosexual people are in relationships, but people who discriminate do not stop and ask "are you in a relationship?" after asking or assuming a sexuality or gender identity before they discriminate. In fact, I consider that this commitment (which does not exist at all, in the case of transgender or intersex people at a Federal level) should quite possibly be given higher priority than redefining terms, as it will help deal with daily abuse such as the use of incorrect pronouns for transgender people, which is an act of extreme aggression.

I have to admit I thought long and hard about whether or not I would bother to make a submission to your inquiry. The Christian fundamentalists seem to be having more and more sway over the Howard government, and all the submissions made do not seem to be making headway against the organised prejudice of a few imposing their minority religious views (not all Christians are biased against LGBTI people - such bias exists, in my experience, only in a very few Christians) on others.

I hope my despair is unfounded. I hope this inquiry will lead to something constructive.

In the meantime, please feel free to contact me (preferably by email) should you have any questions.

Yours sincerely

[Name Withheld]
[Details removed]
The law may not change the heart, but it can restrain the heartless. MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR

The only thing necessary for the triumph of  evil is for good [people] to do nothing. EDMUND BURKE

Your children are not your children. ... They come through you but ... they belong not to you.

For their souls dwell in the house of tomorrow KAHLIL GIBRAN

We didn't inherit the Earth from our ancestors, we only borrowed it from our children ANTOINE DE SAINT-EXUPÉRY

Those whom we cannot stand are usually those who we cannot understand P.K.

SHAW

